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Minutes of the STATUTORY ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held on Monday 17th May 2021 at Plantation Hall, Colchester Road, Heybridge CM9 4AL.
This meeting was held with COVID19 secure measures in place.

PRESENT
Chairman:
Richard Perry
Councillors:

Carey Martin
Bernard Hall 


Chrisy Morris
Mark Salisbury

John Harrison 
Miriam Lewis 


Trevor Cable 
Russel Nunn
 

Officers:
Amanda Hilton – Clerk

Karen Harley – Financial and Administration Officer

Members of Public:  1
District Councillors:      Cllr C Morris, Cllr M Edwards, Cllr A Beale (co-option)

Cllr B Heubner
Other Representatives: None
In the Chair:  Richard Perry
The meeting started at 7:30pm.

It was noted this meeting was being recorded.
21/01
a) To Elect a Chairman

Members considered election of Chairman for the municipal year.


Cllr Morris PROPOSED Cllr Perry be elected Chairman for the municipal year. SECONDED by Cllr Cable. It was RESOLVED Cllr Perry be elected Chairman for the municipal year. Cllr Harrison objected.


b) The Chairman’s Declaration of Office was received. 
21/02
a) To Elect a Vice Chairman


Members considered election of a Vice Chairman for the municipal year.


Cllr Harrison PROPOSED Cllr Lewis. Cllr Lewis declined this proposal and appreciated. 

Cllr Nunn PROPOSED Cllr Morris. SECONDED by Cllr Lewis

The Chairman PROPOSED Cllr Cable. SECONDED by Cllr Martin.

A vote was held with a majority in favour for Cllr Morris. 


It was RESOLVED Cllr Morris be elected Vice Chairman for the municipal year.
21/03
Apologies


There were none. Members were reminded the LGA1972, s85 states that apologies must be received prior to a meeting and Councils Standing Order 4v states Committees and Sub Committees may, subject to 4(b) and (c) appoint and determine the terms of office of the substitute members to a committee whose role is to replace the ordinary members at a meeting of a committee if the ordinary members confirm to the Proper Officer no later than 1pm on the day of the meeting.
21/04
Chairman’s Welcome.

The Chairman reminded members of the housekeeping rules in place and confirmed the meeting was being held with social distancing measures in place.


The Chairman said 2020-2021 had been a year like no other due to the impact of the COVID 19 pandemic. Council were forced to close the doors to Plantation Hall and its facilities.  The Chairman confirmed the Clerk and the Financial and Administration Officer had volunteered to co-ordinate the Heybridge and Langford COVID19 support system via the Maldon Community Voluntary Service and many of our members volunteered to ensure those residents within our parish who were shielding or isolating had vital support. The Chairman said this highlighted there was a need to support our most vulnerable families and he was proud to confirm, the Council had formed an essential food bag delivery service and to date had delivered over 450 bags. The Chairman confirmed some of the cost had been reclaimed from Essex County Council and thanked Karen Harley (Financial and Administration Officer) for her dedication to this service.


The Chairman reported, Pete Burgess, Tina Gentry and Michael Edwards had all stepped down from the Parish Council and wished Pete and Tina well in future ventures. The Chairman was pleased to confirm Michael Edwards continues to support the Parish Council with his Maldon District Council hat on.  The Chairman welcomed Cllr Mark Salisbury and Cllr Zimrul Alam who had filled two of the vacant seats.


The Chairman confirmed the precept had been reduced by £10,000 and therefore the precept for 2021/2022 is £200,000 which was a 4.8% reduction over the precept for 2020/2021. The Chairman confirmed this reduction had been achieved by the careful husbandry of resources despite receiving very little income over the past year. 


The Chairman said looking forward, Planation Hall had been reopened to hirers but with a maximum capacity and with social distancing measure in place to ensure the hall remains covid secure. 


The Chairman confirmed the events committee would be meeting to arrange the diary of community events and said he would love to see the Senior Citizens Christmas Lunch be included in the diary.

The Chairman reminded members Council Standing with regards to conduct at meetings and reminded them only one person was permitted to speak at a time. The Chairman asked all members to be courteous to one another.
21/03
Minutes

Members considered approving the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting 

held on Monday 26th April 2021.
It was RESOLVED the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 26th April 2021 be approved and confirmed.

Members received the Draft Minutes of the Environment and Facilities Committee Meeting held on Monday 27th April 2021 at 7.30pm.

Members received the Draft Minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held on Tuesday 4th May at 7.30pm.
21/04
Interests

There were none.
21/05        Public Participation


      It was noted District Cllr Anne Beale had a co-option interest.
21/06       Re-opening of Plantation Hall

Members noted Planation Hall had re-opened and until the 21st of June 
   2021 it would be with a reduced maximum capacity of 25%. Members noted the Risk Assessment had been updated and covered all users of the facilities including members. 

The Clerk updated members many hirers had confirmed they would not be


returning until at least after the restrictions are eased on 21st June 2021. 

The Clerk confirmed the Caretaking staff would remain on their temporary
reduced hours.
21/07
     To receive reports from:
a) County Cllr Durham. There was no report.

b) District Cllr Edwards reported the following.
You are no doubt aware that work has commenced, on I believe, the relief road connecting Maypole Road with Broad Street Green. This is in line with conditions of the approval given in 2019. Apparently, some hedgerows and trees are being cut down or moved with the possibility of nesting birds being disturbed. 
In addition, trenches are being dug up presumably for the preparations of installation of utilities. 

A nest of Skylarks has been identified in one of the fields (they sometimes ground nest) with bulldozers all around them. These birds are of course a red listed protected species.  

Some residents have contacted me to report this as this goes against the conditions set out in the Environmental Statement regarding mitigating the effects on habitats and protected species.

I have reported this to the Enforcement Team at District who are aware of this situation, and they are currently discussing the matter with the developer to get clarity on the works they are currently undertaking. There can be a thin line between works commencing the development (in which case there could be a breach of the planning permission) and exploratory works to enable them to gather the information to submit for discharging the conditions concerned). 

A response has been received from M Johnson at MDC.  
 

The Council can confirm that it has carried out an investigation into the 


complaints in regard to an alleged breach of planning control at the site and 

have concluded the following: -
 


The works being undertaken on site relate to the archaeological investigations 

as required to be submitted under condition 8 of the planning permission. 


These investigative works do not constitute development. Nor do they 


constitute a commencement of the planning permission. The extent of the 

excavations are detailed in the Written Scheme of Investigations (WSI) and 

this is what the developers are working to.  Condition 8 is the relevant 


condition of outline planning permission OUT/MAL/15/00419. The condition 

states as follows:
 


8) No development including any site clearance or groundworks of any kind 

shall take place within the site until an archaeological assessment (prepared 

by an accredited archaeological consultant) to establish the archaeological 

significance of the site has been submitted to and approved in writing by the 

local planning authority. The archaeological assessment shall inform the 


implementation of a programme of archaeological work, which may include a 

phased programme of works to enable the phased implementation of the 


development. The archaeological work shall be carried out in a manner that 

accommodates the approved programme of archaeological work. 
 


The condition has two parts, Part 1 is to agree an archaeological assessment 

prior to development. Part 2 is to implement the programme of archaeological 

work agreed pursuant to Part 1. The works concern part 1 and have been 

agreed by Place services Archaeologist (see below).
 


Measures are actively being taken to avoid impacting ground nesting birds, 

badger setts and other areas of sensitivity. Ecologists have been retained on 

the project, attend site periodically in relation to survey works, establishing 

mitigation and have advised in relation to the avoiding impacts on ecology 

during the ecological investigations underway. The developer have advised 

that the below measures being undertaken are appropriate as confirmed by 

the projects ecologists i.e. 
 

60% of the site was recently ploughed so there are no concerns of ground-
nesting birds in these areas of the site. 

There are crops starting to grow on part of the remainder where trenching is 
identified to be undertaken as part of the archaeological investigations.  In 
these areas, the Archaeologists walk the route the excavator would need to t
take and walk the trench to ensure there are not any nesting birds. Should 
something be found then it is given a wide birth and work around it if possible, 
if not the trench is missed. This approach of investigation and avoidance has 
been checked with the project Ecologists are satisfied this is appropriate. 

Countryside have also fenced around tree root protection zones and Badger 
Setts to ensure no machines enter into these areas.
 


The measures being actively undertaken are considered appropriate and 


proportionate in order to avoid disturbance to ground nesting birds, trees and 

badgers.  
 


The Historic Conservation Officer from Place Services, ECC has already 


confirmed in writing to the council in their response to the Discharge of 


Condition application Condition 8 (21/05054/DET) on the 7/4/21 that ‘ The 

written Scheme of Investigations (WSI) submitted by the applicant is 


acceptable and I am happy to discharge Part 1 of Archaeological Condition 8 

to enable the archaeological fieldwork to proceed as described in the WSI’
 


I am therefore satisfied that all the necessary protocols are being followed 

and appropriately monitored throughout the duration of the works.
 


In this respect there is no breach of planning control at this stage. The 


planning service would also clarify that any impact on the habitat or harm to 

nesting birds is outside of the remit of planning legislation.  In this respect, 

Countryside Properties have stated they are aware of their legal obligations 

with respect to The Wildlife & Countryside Act 1981 and other legislation in 

relation to protection of animals, plants and habitats. 
 


I hope this clarifies the situation.
 
Bellway Development 

I have also been made aware of a possible breach of planning conditions on the Bellway development on Holloway Road. Specifically, in regard to a cut through’ which has been created where trees should have been re-planted as part of set conditions. 

This has now been forwarded to the Enforcement team who are currently investigating it. 

Again, I will update you as soon as I receive further information. 

LHP

We have now received the completed validation report for scheme LMAL203004 – Holloway Road. This was to consider the installation of a zebra crossing. We have been advised by the Strategic Development team that crossing points were considered as part of the Section 278 works which were installed as part of the development. However, the site did not meet the pedestrian volume criteria for a zebra crossing at the time of the assessment. The footway was improved as part of the development works and there were dropped crossings which were also installed. 

A pedestrian refuge island was also considered however there is insufficient carriageway width available. 

With regards to the parking issues raised, whilst a parking scheme could be pursued via the South Essex Parking Partnership, restrictions could displace parking and it could create more of a hazard in another location. The implementation of restrictions along here could potentially also increase vehicle speeds, as parked vehicles act as a form of traffic calming. 

With the above information in mind, it is not recommended to proceed with this request.    

MDC 

As you are aware local elections were recently held and you now have a new District Councillor for Heybridge East Ward, Cllr Bruce Heubner.   

On Thursday this week, the District Council also has its Annual Statutory meeting which will be held at Maldon Football Club. We will ensure you will be updated on any changes or developments that might follow that meeting. 

HBPC 

On a personal note, my appointment as a member of Heybridge Basin Parish Council and its Chairman has finished now that a fully complemented Parish Council has been elected. Many thanks for those who supported me in that endeavour this past year.     

District Cllr Morris had no report regarding Heybridge matters.
c) Members received the MDC Community Engagement Team (CET) report. Cllr Lewis commended Officer Gary Dyer for his quick response and assistance when called upon due a resident complaint that Heybridge Cemetery gates had not been unlocked. Cllr Lewis said the CET continued to provide excellent support to the Parish Council. 
21/08
   Schedule of Meetings 2021/2022
a) Members considered the Schedule of Meetings for 2021/2022.

The Chairman PROPOSED to approve the Schedule of Meetings. SECONDED by Cllr Lewis. It was RESOLVED to approve the Schedule of Meetings for 2021/2022

21/09
Appointments of Committees, Working Groups and Representatives
 

a) Members considered appointments of members to serve on the Planning


    Committee (7 members along with the Chairman of the Parish Council) 



    It was RESOLVED Cllr Morris, Cllr Lewis, Cllr Harrison, Cllr Nunn, and Cllr 

    Salisbury be appointed as members to serve on the Planning Committee. 



    The Chairman PROPOSED to approve the Terms of Reference for the 



    Planning Committee. SECONDED by Cllr Nunn. It was RESOLVED to 


    approve the Terms of Reference for the Planning Committee.

b) Members considered appointments of members to serve on the Events Committee (6 members). It was RESOLVED Cllr Cable, Cllr Morris, Cllr Salisbury, and the Chairman be appointed as members to serve on the Events Committee. 

The Chairman PROPOSED to approve the Terms of Reference for the Events Committee. Seconded by Cllr Morris. It was RESOLVED to approve the Terms of Reference for the Events Committee. 
c)Members considered appointment of members to serve on the Environment       
    and Facilities Committee (6 Members) It was RESOLVED Cllr Lewis, Cllr 

     Harrison, Cllr Hall, Cllr Morris, Cllr Salisbury, and the Chairman be 

     appointed as members to serve on the Environment and Facilities  

    Committee. The Chairman PROPOSED to approve the Terms of 

   
    Reference. SECONDED by Cllr Morris. It was RESOLVED To approve the 
     Terms of Reference for the Environment and Facilities Committee.

 d)Members considered appointment of members to serve on the Personnel   
  Committee (4 members along with the Chairman of the Parish Council) It

    was RESOLVED Cllr Lewis, Cllr Salisbury, Cllr Nunn, and Cllr Hall be   
   
   appointed as members to serve on the Personnel Committee. 

    The Chairman PROPOSED to approve the Terms of Reference for the 


   Personnel Committee. SECONDED by Cllr Morris. It was RESOLVED to 

    approve the Terms of Reference for the Personnel Committee.

e) Members considered forming a Budget Committee. The Clerk gave a report.

 
  A discussion was held. Cllr Lewis PROPOSED not to form a Budget
 
  Committee. SECONDED by Cllr Morris. It was RESOLVED not to form a 

    Budget Committee.

f) Members consider Lead Cllrs for the following:

i. 
Maldon and Heybridge Life Magazine – RESOLVED to appoint the 
Clerk as Lead Co-ordinator.

ii. 
Tourism and Leisure Representative – RESOLVED to appoint Cllr 


Salisbury and The Chairman as Lead Cllrs.

iii. 
Health Matters – RESOLVED to appoint Cllr Lewis as Lead Cllr.

iv.
School Liaison Representative – RESOLVED to appoint Cllr Lewis as 


Lead Cllr.

v.
Heybridge Cemetery Representative- RESOLVED to appoint Cllr 


Lewis as Lead Cllr.

vi.
Parish Passenger Transportation -RESOLVED to defer this 

appointment.

vii.
Elms Farm Park Conservation Group-RESOLVED to appoint Cllr Cable 

as Lead Cllr.

viii.
Chelmer Canal Trust- RESOLVED to appoint Cllr Hall as Lead Cllr.
ix
Parish Emergency Co-ordinator – RESOLVED to appoint the Clerk as 
Lead Co-ordinator.
x.
Rural Community Council of Essex (RCCE) RESOLVED to appoint the 
Financial & Administration Officer as Lead Co-Ordinator and Cllr Cable

as Lead Cllr.

xi.
Plantation Hall Extension Working Group- RESOLVED to appoint Cllr 
Nunn, Cllr Lewis, and Cllr Hall.
xii.
Local Highway Panel Representative to liaise with District 
Representative – It was RESOLVED to appoint Cllr Morris as Lead 


Representative. 

xiii.
Members noted Les Hammans happy to continue appointment of 
Tree Warden.
21/10

Charity of the Year




Members considered the current Charity of the Year be carried forward 



due to lack of events held due to lockdown.  Cllr Morris PROPOSED to




defer this item to allow members time to gather information for other 

suggestions. SECONDED by Cllr Lewis. It was RESOLVED to defer 

this item to allow members time to gather information for other 


suggestions.
21/11

General Power of Competence 




Members note the GPC remains in place.
21/12

Annual Governance Review




Members received a report from the Clerk.

21/13

Financial Matters
a) Members received updated statement of accounts for March 2021.

b) Members received bank reconciliation for March 2021.

c) Members considered approving the Annual Governance Statements for 2020/2021.

· We have put in place arrangements for financial management during the year and for the preparation of the accounting statements.

· We maintained an adequate system of internal control including measures designed to prevent and detect fraud and corruption and reviewed its effectiveness.

· We took all reasonable steps to assure ourselves that there are no matters of actual or potential non-compliance with laws, regulations and Proper Practices that could have a significant financial effect on the ability of this authority to conduct its business or manage its finances.

· We provided proper opportunity during the year for the exercise of Electors’ rights in accordance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit regulations.

· We carried out an assessment of the risks facing this authority and took appropriate steps to manage those risks, including the introduction of internal controls and/or external insurance cover where required.

· We maintained throughout the year an adequate and effective system of internal audit of the accounting records and control systems.

· We took appropriate action on all matters raised in reports from internal and external audit.

· We considered whether any litigation, liabilities or commitments, events or transactions occurring either during or after the year end, have a financial impact on this authority and where appropriate, have included them in the accounting statements.


It was RESOLVED to approve the Annual Governance 


Statement for 2020/2021.
d) Members considered approving the Annual Accounting Statements for 2020/2021. 

It was RESOLVED to approve the Annual Accounting Statement for 2020/2021.

e) Members considered appointment of John William as Internal Auditor for 2021/2022. Cllr Morris PROPOSED to appoint John Williams as internal Auditor for 2021/2022. SECONDED by Cllr Lewis. It was RESOLVED to appoint John Williams as internal Auditor for 2021/2022.

f) Members received and considered schedule of payments including invoices and accounts for payment dated 4 May 2021 (previously circulated and approved) and 17th May 2021. Members RESOLVED to approve payment schedule dated 17th May 2021. 
Payments approved 17th May 2021 Inc. Vat
	Mrs J Martin
	£250.00
	Support services End of year accounts & Pension annual return
	4901

	MDC CET
	£6063.66
	Quarterly invoice for Community Engagement Team
	1210

	G Hilton
	£591.75
	Grounds Maintenance for the month of April
	3001

	Essex Supplies Ltd
	£182.91
	Equipment and Materials P Hall
	2501

	M & G Fire Protection
	£223.80
	Works & Maintenance P Hall
	2401

	K Harley
	£939.60
	Lunch Bunch
	3304

	Tv Licence
	£13.37
	Monthly Licence Charge for the month of April
	3301

	One Com Ltd
	£113.58
	Telephone bill for the month of April
	2201

	Ixelmedia
	£42.00
	Monthly payment for website maintenance 
	4901

	Wave Anglian Water
	£228.21
	Quarterly invoice for P Hall
	2201

	MDC
	£404.00
	Monthly Payment re Non-Domestic Rates at P Hall
	2201


Payments Approved 17th May 2021 Inc. VAT
	Seton
	£99.89
	Equipment and materials
	2501

	A Hilton
	£84.00
	Equipment and materials (amazon tablecloths)
	2501

	Secure Box Services ltd
	£27.36
	General Office
	4601

	Essex Supplies UK Ltd
	£57.88
	Equipment and Materials P Hall
	2501

	The Window Cleaner
	£45.00
	Works and maintenance P Hall
	4701

	K Harley Reimbursement 
	£2.90
	General office Aldi bottled water
	4601

	K Harley 
Reimbursement 
	£800.40
	Lunch Bunch Aldi
	3601

	A J Lighting 
	£1960.74
	Street & Other Lighting
	3601

	Sygma Chartered Accountants 
	£1200.00
	Support services (internal audit and year end)
	4901

	Stephensons of Essex
	£648.00
	Bus Service
	1375

	Windsock Company Ltd
	£260.40
	Equipment and Materials at P Hall (flags)
	2501

	Corona Corporate Solutions
	£394.63
	Services -quarterly copier leasing solutions
	4601

	Hewes Security
	£17.31
	Monthly payment for monitoring system and service charge
	2201

	Green Recycling Ltd
	£74.21
	Monthly refuse collection charge – month April
	2201


21/14

Local Issues
a) Members considered items for inclusion on the Agenda for the next meeting of the Parish Council. 
Cllr Morris requested update regarding Virtual Headset. The Clerk confirmed this item had already been added to the next Agenda for the Environment and Facilities Committee to consider.

Cllr Nunn requested issues at Heybridge Lakes Hall Road be added to the next Agenda.
21/15

Correspondence
a) The Clerk updated members a complaint had been received regarding parked vehicles in Rowan Drive. The Clerk confirmed this item had been added to the Agenda for the Environment and Facilities Committee to consider.
21/16

Future Meetings

a) The next meeting of the Environment and Facilities Committee of the Parish Council will be held on Monday 24th May 2021 at 7.30pm

b) The next meeting of the Planning Committee of the Parish Council will be held on Monday 7thJune 2021 at 7:30pm

c) The next meeting of the Events Committee of the Parish Council will be held on Monday 14th June 2021 at 7.30pm TBC
d) The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held on Monday 21st June 2021 at 7.30pm. 






The meeting closed at 9.30pm






Signed by the Chairman. 
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